
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Involvement and action taken by 
health bodies in relation to the case 
of Baby Peter Connelly 
 
Progress against the recommendations of our 
intervention report 

 
 
June 2010 



 

About the Care Quality Commission  
 
The Care Quality Commission is the independent regulator of health care 
and adult social care services in England. We also protect the interests of 
people whose rights are restricted under the Mental Health Act.  
 
Whether services are provided by the NHS, local authorities or by private 
or voluntary organisations, we make sure that people get better care by:  
 
• Driving improvement across health and adult social care. 

• Putting people first and championing their rights. 

• Acting swiftly to remedy bad practice. 

• Gathering and using knowledge and expertise, and working with 
others. 
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Background 
 
 
In November 2008, children’s services in Haringey became the focus of significant 
media attention following the conclusion of a court case around the death of Peter 
Connelly (Baby P) at the hands of his mother, her partner and the lodger living at 
the household.  
 
On 12 November 2008, the Secretary of State for Children, Schools and Families 
requested Ofsted to lead a joint area review of safeguarding in the London borough 
of Haringey, in conjunction with the Healthcare Commission (predecessor to the 
Care Quality Commission) and HM Inspectorate of Constabulary. The review was 
completed and shared with the Secretary of State on 1 December 2008 and led to 
significant intervention and development of a joint action plan across all children’s 
services partners in Haringey. The plan has since been revised to take account of 
further reports such as Lord Laming’s recommendations and the serious case 
reviews and is known as ‘The Safeguarding Plan for Haringey’. The actions that 
are the responsibility of healthcare services have been brought together into one 
document called ‘Priority Actions for Health arising from the Safeguarding Plan for 
Haringey’. 
 
Ofsted, CQC and HM Inspectorate of Constabulary followed up on the 
recommendations from the joint area review in June 2009, and were asked by the 
Secretary of State to conduct a further follow-up in January 2010. This was 
published in February 2010. 
 
 
Healthcare Commission intervention looking at the actions of  
four NHS trusts 
 
At the request of the Secretary of State for Health, the Healthcare Commission 
also conducted a rapid intervention, looking at Peter’s care in relation to the 
involvement and action taken by health professionals at the four NHS trusts 
involved in the case: 
 
• Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust  

• North Middlesex University Hospital NHS Trust 

• The Whittington Hospital NHS Trust 

• Great Ormond Street Hospital for Children NHS Trust. 
 
The intervention considered the action taken by the trusts in response to 
recommendations from the original serious case review, safeguarding practices 
within the trusts and the way in which each trust works with other agencies 
involved with the safeguarding of children. The report was completed by March 
2009, but was unable to publish until May 2009, under the Care Quality 
Commission, due to a court case taking place at that time. 
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We concluded that the four NHS trusts needed to make a number of improvements 
to ensure that lessons had been learned and that a similar tragedy could not 
happen again. We put forward a total of five recommendations.  
 
 
This progress report 
 
We have looked at the progress made by the four trusts. We asked each trust to 
provide a statement on how they had addressed the recommendations from our 
intervention report. In addition, each trust provided a range of documents as 
evidence of the progress they had made.  
 
In order to minimise duplication of inspection activity, we have incorporated into this 
report more details of the findings of the follow-up report that was published in 
February 2010, as they relate to healthcare services.  
 
We also reviewed an update on progress from the strategic health authority, NHS 
London, on the implementation of the report’s recommendations. 
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Findings  
 
 
Our findings presented below follow the order of the original recommendations 
published in our intervention report.  
 
 
Recommendation 1 
All four trusts should ensure that their staff are clear about child protection 
procedures and have received safeguarding training to a level that is 
appropriate to their role, as set out by the Royal College of Paediatrics and 
Child Health (RCPCH). 
 
This recommendation has been met. 
 
Our intervention report stated that all staff involved in working with children should 
attend training in safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children, and should 
have regular updates as part of their educational programme. 
 
All four trusts have outlined their current and future training programmes to ensure 
that staff are clear about child protection procedures and have received 
safeguarding training to a level that is appropriate to their role and as set out in the 
intercollegiate document published by the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child 
Health.∗  
 
In addition, Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust monitors the arrangements for 
training relevant staff in the trusts from which they commission services for 
children.  
 
All trusts monitor the uptake of training and they all have a mechanism in place to 
follow up members of staff who fail to attend or may not be on the recognised list of 
permanent staff. There is evidence of a high uptake of training by staff at all trusts.  
 
At North Middlesex University Hospital NHS Trust, an external expert carried out a 
review of A&E processes in September 2009. The review was positive, describing 
the availability and accessibility of training as “excellent”. However, in the report of 
the review, staff said that when the A&E department is under pressure, people 
forget protocols and make mistakes. 
 
The trust has responded to this concern, ensuring that the named safeguarding 
nurse and doctor have a strong presence within the A&E department, as do the 
safeguarding liaison health visitors. Senior staff, such as general managers and 
matrons, are also aware of the need to check every child and will also seek advice 
if they feel safeguarding processes may be at risk due to a high workload. The trust 
 
∗ Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health, Safeguarding Children and Young People: Roles 
and Competences for Health Care Staff, April 2006. This publication was produced by relevant 
professional bodies as an intercollegiate document.  
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reports that it has a daily review of staffing levels conducted by the clinical site 
manager, matron and deputy director of nursing, and when they anticipate an 
increase in case load, they put additional resources in place. The A&E 
department’s rota is also designed to have staggered start times to ensure that it 
has maximum staff availability at known peak pressure times.  
 
 
Recommendation 2 
Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust and North Middlesex University 
Hospital NHS Trust must work with Great Ormond Street Hospital for 
Children NHS Trust to ensure that their staffing arrangements have a 
sufficient number of appropriately qualified paediatric staff available when 
required, in line with established guidelines.  
 
This recommendation has been almost met. 
 
Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust and North Middlesex University Hospital NHS 
Trust have worked with Great Ormond Street Hospital for Children NHS Trust to 
ensure that, within their staffing arrangements, there is a sufficient number of 
appropriately qualified paediatric staff available when required, in line with 
established guidelines. The trusts still have vacancies that are monitored regularly 
and both trusts have recruitment strategies in place to fill the remaining vacancies. 
 
Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust 
The trust conducted a review of paediatric staffing, completed in June 2009, which 
led to a £2.5 million investment to increase the number of staff in the trust. Of this, 
£1.25 million was invested in Haringey Community Children’s services run by Great 
Ormond Street Hospital for Children NHS Trust. 
 
Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust commissions Great Ormond Street Hospital 
for Children NHS Trust to provide its community children’s services. This includes 
the provision and management of the paediatric medical staff, health visitors, 
school nurses and allied health professionals.  
 
As of March 2010, the staffing establishment for community paediatrics is 8.66 
whole-time equivalents (WTE). The actual numbers of doctors in post and at work 
(both substantive and long term agency) were 7.1 WTE in January, falling to 6.1 
WTE in March and predicted to rise to 7.9 WTE in June. The actual level of staff in 
post (substantive and agency) therefore ranges between 70% and 91%, as 
individuals are leaving, joining and changing their hours. 
 
There has been an increase in the number of health visitors in post following 
successful recruitment campaigns at a time of a national shortage of trained staff. 
The number of health visitors in post rose to 25.6 WTEs by December 2009, with 
four more posts offered to candidates yet to take up post. The ‘establishment’ (the 
number of approved posts) has increased to 34, and there are currently 8.4 full 
time equivalent vacancies. In Haringey, Great Ormond Street NHS Hospital Trust 
has developed further posts to increase the number of health visitors. It is 
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sponsoring five trainee health visitors under a two-year post qualification “contract”; 
a graduate who is completing a three-year fast track nursing and health visiting 
training course at Kings College London, and it is supporting a health visitor on a 
return to practice course, who is interested in working as a bank health visitor. 
There is a clear system in place to monitor vacancies and these are reported on a 
fortnightly basis through the health action plan and at performance meetings 
between Great Ormond Street Hospital for Children NHS Trust and Haringey 
Teaching Primary Care Trust. 
 
As well as increasing the establishment (the number of approved posts), Haringey 
Teaching Primary Care Trust carried out a review of the work of health visitors in 
July 2008, and decided to concentrate the health visiting resources on 
safeguarding, with some functions traditionally provided by health visitors being 
transferred to GPs, midwives, health visitor assistants and administrators (for 
example, support to stop smoking in pregnancy was transferred to midwives and 
co-ordinated by GPs). 
 
These arrangements remain in place to date, and are reviewed through fortnightly 
performance management meetings with Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust to 
assess their impact and risk, and to monitor progress.  
 
Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust states that the outcomes for healthy 
children have been maintained and, in part, improved since these traditional roles 
were transferred from the health visitor service, and it has commissioned this new 
model of care for the next financial year 2010/11.  
 
The role of health visitors defined in the Department of Health’s ‘Action on Health 
Visiting’ programme highlight that there should be an agreed and defined lead role 
for the health visitor, leading the delivery of the Healthy Child Programme to a 
defined population and delivering intensive preventive programmes to the most at-
risk families with young children. Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust and Great 
Ormond Street Hospital for Children NHS Trust must ensure they deliver this in the 
new model of care proposed. 
 
There are still pressures on the health visiting service, although we were told that 
caseloads have been reduced to levels of similar trusts.  
 
The posts of named and designated nurse and doctor have been filled in each trust 
throughout 2009. Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust has also appointed two 
new senior posts: a lead GP for safeguarding and a named nurse for primary care, 
which are now both in post. 
 
North Middlesex University Hospital NHS Trust 
In April 2005, Great Ormond Street Hospital for Children NHS Trust and North 
Middlesex University Hospital NHS Trust established the Great Ormond Street 
Hospital Trust/North Middlesex University Hospital Trust Paediatric Provider 
Partnership. The purpose of this agreement was to provide a framework within 
which Great Ormond Street Hospital Trust became the lead provider of paediatric 
services at North Middlesex University Hospital Trust. However, in view of the 
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changes in the local health economy the boards of the two trusts concluded in 
November 2009 that North Middlesex Hospital Trust should take back the 
operational management of the acute paediatric service and the direct employment 
of the staff by May 2010. They also concluded that Great Ormond Street Hospital 
Trust would continue to provide services such as education and training, 
safeguarding supervision and advice, and senior professional advice in children's 
nursing. The Care Quality Commission welcomes this new arrangement, which 
makes both the governance and staffing responsibilities very clear to staff. 
 
The trust has sufficient qualified and experienced staff in place for the care of 
children in its A&E department.  
 
There is an A&E consultant with a special interest in paediatrics in post, and a 
paediatric consultant with a special interest in A&E care. There is a system in place 
to ensure that staff are rotated between adult A&E and paediatric A&E, to allow the 
adult teams to learn, refresh and maintain paediatric skills. There is also regular 
contact between the lead A&E nurse and the senior paediatrics A&E sister, 
including collaborative working to cover triage and resuscitation, both at quiet times 
to allow for learning and development, and at busy periods to ensure safe effective 
care of both children and adults. The external review of A&E processes in 
September 2009 highlighted that there is only one paediatric nurse on duty at night. 
Although the report acknowledges that this is not uncommon, it is described as a 
“weakness”. The trust is currently planning to recruit additional children’s registered 
nurses for A&E in order to increase the number at night from May 2010. 
 
The number of staff across all specialities has increased by approximately 22% in 
the last three years. In parallel with this, the service reports an overall vacancy 
factor of approximately 12% for the last year. This is explained by the creation of 
new posts and vacant posts, which are being filled by bank or agency staff in the 
interim. The vacancy factor is high and the trust is currently recruiting to these new 
and vacant posts. 
 
Overall, the NHS trusts should ensure that they continue to monitor staffing 
arrangements, including vacancies, to ensure that a sufficient number of 
appropriately qualified paediatric staff are available when required, in line with 
established guidelines. 
 
 
Recommendation 3 
Great Ormond Street Hospital must review the adequacy of consultant cover 
at St Ann’s Hospital. 
 
This recommendation has been met. 
 
An independent review, commissioned by Great Ormond Street Hospital after 
Peter’s death, highlighted serious concerns about the way in which the clinic at St 
Ann’s Hospital was organised and run. The key concerns were a shortage of staff 
(both clinical and administrative) and the difficulty in communicating with North 
Middlesex University Hospital NHS Trust. 
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A review was carried out to look at the level of consultant cover needed at Haringey 
Teaching PCT, including St Ann’s Hospital. A business case was submitted in June 
2008 for an increase in medical staff. 
 
As of March 2010, the staffing establishment for community paediatrics is 8.66 
whole-time equivalents (WTE). Actual numbers of doctors in post and at work (both 
substantive and long term agency) were 7.1 WTE in January, falling to 6.1 WTE in 
March and predicted to rise to 7.9 WTE in June. The actual level of staff in post 
(substantive and agency) therefore ranges between 70% and 91%, as individuals 
are leaving, joining and changing their hours. 
 
We note that the vacancies, where possible, are currently being covered by the use 
of locum paediatric medical staff. 
 
The trust has recognised the concerns regarding St Ann’s Hospital, as an 
outpatient unit, being too isolated. Therefore all child protection medical 
assessments are now conducted at the North Middlesex University Hospital and 
Great Ormond Street Hospital Trust is in the process of consulting with staff to 
move the medical staff base from St Ann’s Hospital to North Middlesex University 
Hospital. 
 
 
Recommendation 4 
All four trusts need to establish clear communication and working 
arrangements with relevant social services departments and, in particular, 
ensure that there is no delay in establishing contact between agencies, once 
a safeguarding referral has been made to social services. 
 
This recommendation has been met. 
 
Our intervention report published in May 2009 raised concerns about the poor 
communication between different agencies. This was attributed to staff not 
adhering to processes and poor attendance at multi-agency meetings. Having 
reviewed documentary evidence, it is clear that all four trusts have the necessary 
policies and guidance in place to enable staff to make an appropriate safeguarding 
referral.   
 
The health care staff responsible for safeguarding who refer to Haringey Social 
Services state that the referral system has been much improved with the 
introduction of First Response, which provides a single entry point for referrals. 
Referrals are made by phone in the first instance and then faxed to First Response 
on a standardised referral form and an acknowledgement is returned. The 
screening team, responsible for triaging all referrals, now consists of social workers 
who are trained in determining how a case should proceed, thereby minimising 
delays.   
 
The staff that we interviewed reported an increase in the number of referrals from 
health visitors, hospital staff and nurses, which was due to a greater knowledge of 
safeguarding issues and improved links with Haringey local authority’s children’s 
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services. In addition, health visitors stated that there has been an increase in joint 
working, such as joint visits with social workers, leading to improved 
communication and sharing of knowledge.   
 
The Safeguarding Children Improvement Team (SIT), established by the strategic 
health authority, NHS London, visited Haringey Teaching PCT in December 2009. 
Although they identified considerable progress, they raised concerns about how 
social services responded to referrals. In particular, health care staff were not 
receiving an acknowledgement of a referral and they were not updated about the 
progress of a case. We note that this has now been rectified and staff reported 
improved communication with social services. 
 
Referrals from all four trusts are being acknowledged and a specific person from 
social services is allocated to a case for ease of reference. At Haringey Teaching 
PCT, North Middlesex University Hospital and Great Ormond Street Hospital NHS 
Trust, staff initially make a referral to social services by a telephone call and then 
follow this up with a fax. At Whittington NHS Trust, staff complete an email referral 
form which is sent to the onsite social work team. A confirmation of receipt is sent 
to the referrer and this is placed in the child’s medical notes. 
 
All four trusts were asked to ensure that they had effective working relationships 
with relevant social services departments. In September 2009, the Integrated 
Working Strategy Group reached an agreement to multi-agency First Response 
working, to ensure that there is an appropriate co-located multi-agency team with 
access to each other's information systems. Improvements have been made to 
telephone and IT systems, but further work is still needed in this area.  
 
We note a commitment to integrated working between the Whittington Hospital 
NHS Trust, North Middlesex Hospital Trust, Great Ormond Street Hospital Trust 
and Haringey Teaching PCT. The Whittington Hospital NHS Trust has a social 
worker on-site, the North Middlesex Hospital Trust has a family support worker 
within the social workers team and health care staff meet with social services staff 
weekly to discuss cases. Health visitors employed by Great Ormond Street 
Hospital at Haringey Teaching PCT also reported that if the response from social 
services is deemed unsatisfactory and the matter is escalated, the subsequent 
action from social services in relation to the concern has been good. 
 
Haringey Teaching PCT and Great Ormond Street Hospital communicate the 
lessons learned from Serious Case Reviews to staff through publications or 
learning sessions. In future, it will be the responsibility of the Local Safeguarding 
Children Board to ensure that lessons from Serious Case Reviews are 
disseminated to staff and the PCT has a responsibility as a commissioner to 
support this.  
 
All trusts have made significant improvements to the referral system and how they 
work with social services. Further work is still ongoing in this area, for example in 
the arrangement to access each other’s information systems, and the Whittington 
Hospital NHS Trust must ensure that it has a clear process in place to confirm 
immediately that social services have received all referrals made to them.  
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Recommendation 5 
 
The boards of all four trusts must assure themselves on the adequacy of the 
system as a whole. Specifically, the trusts must ensure that appropriate 
arrangements are in place to enable:  
 
• Safeguarding supervision. 
• Staff to attend multi-agency child protection case conferences. 
• Appropriate training to be undertaken. 
• Signing off the trusts’ own declarations against core standards, assuring 

themselves that they can do so and do so adequately. 
 
This recommendation has almost been met. 
 
All trust boards receive an annual safeguarding report, along with quarterly 
updates on safeguarding issues. 
 
 
Safeguarding supervision 
 
All four trusts have clear policies in place for the supervision of staff including 
health visitors, school nurses and medical staff.   
 
Supervision at Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust 
The safeguarding team attend monthly cross-organisational meetings and 
supervision arrangements are in place for all health staff.  
 
Overall, health staff report that the increased supervision has improved their 
confidence in raising safeguarding issues. We note that the trust is looking to 
further develop supervision with the appointment of a primary care named nurse in 
January 2010. This role will focus on future developments and improving training 
and development within primary care. Also a GP with a special interest in 
safeguarding has been appointed to join the GP lead for safeguarding to provide 
clinical leadership on safeguarding. 
 
All clinical staff employed by Great Ormond Street Hospital NHS Trust at Haringey 
Teaching Primary Care Trust attend monthly supervision sessions. The supervision 
arrangements have been strengthened for health visitors with internal supervision 
from team leaders and external supervision from a consultant health visitor. Team 
leaders review cases and performance data daily, and this is fed back to staff. In 
addition, health visitors have one-to-one line management meetings every four to 
six weeks. Staff told us that health visitors have weekly team meetings to discuss 
cases, issues and policies and they can seek advice from their supervisors daily, if 
needed. There is also a system in place to enable less experienced health visitors 
to be ‘buddies’ with the more experienced, and receive support and advice. 
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Supervision at the Whittington Hospital NHS Trust 
The trust is working with Islington Local Safeguarding Children Board to review 
supervision through one of its safeguarding subgroups. There is a system of formal 
safeguarding supervision for key staff, which is distinct from clinical and managerial 
supervision arrangements. 
 
Supervision at North Middlesex University Hospital NHS Trust 
The trust has adopted the policy of Great Ormond Street Hospital Trust for acute 
areas, to ensure that front line staff have access to supervision in relation to 
safeguarding children. The named nurse provides supervision to staff in A &E.   
 
All staff employed by Great Ormond Street Hospital NHS Trust at the North 
Middlesex University Hospital NHS Trust, receive child protection supervision from 
the named nurse. 
 
Supervision for midwifery staff on safeguarding is provided through the trust’s 
named midwife with the designated nurse for safeguarding in Enfield. Group 
supervision is also available through the Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation 
Trust. 
 
The trust is currently developing a policy for supervision of staff who deal with 
safeguarding issues outside the traditional paediatric areas. This is due to be 
completed by March 2010. 
 
 
Staff to attend multi-agency child protection case conferences 
 
The trusts need to carry out further work to ensure they have accurate data on 
attendance by health professionals at child protection case conferences. 
Consultants and general practitioners must improve their attendance at case 
conferences, as recommended by the Ofsted led progress report. 
 
Haringey Teaching Primary Care Trust 
The chief executive at Haringey PCT has highlighted that there are problems 
concerning data collection and this is being rectified to ensure that the data is 
robust and can inform performance monitoring. 
 
The Safeguarding Improvement Team’s report of December 2009 acknowledged 
that medical staff are increasingly busy at Haringey Teaching PCT, meaning 100% 
attendance at case conferences is not always practical. The report recommended 
that the trust should address the risk by developing a policy on attendance at case 
conferences to help guide decisions on priority of attendance. An external 
consultant has been appointed at Haringey to take this forward and by April 2010, 
once the multi-disciplinary team is in place for First Response, they expect to have 
an agreed mechanism in place to ensure that there are clear guidelines on the 
most appropriate person to be invited to case conferences. 
 
The Safeguarding Improvement Team commented that they were “pleased to hear 
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that case conferences where there is hospital input are increasingly held at the 
hospital to facilitate medical attendance”. 
 
North Middlesex University Hospital NHS Trust 
The attendance of staff at multi-disciplinary child protection meetings is monitored 
through the child protection management group with any operational issues 
escalated to the relevant senior manager or director. Between 25 August and 4 
December 2009, there were 24 requests for medical attendance at case 
conferences. Of these requests, a medical professional only attended in 11 cases, 
but a report was sent to the conference. The trust provided evidence of the action 
logs from the multi-disciplinary child protection meetings, which included details of 
the case and agreed actions from the meeting. 
 
Whittington Hospital NHS Trust  
The trust reported that there is a system in place to ensure that there is always a 
member of staff present at a child protection conference, although it notes this is 
dependent on communication from social services.   
 
 
Appropriate training to be undertaken 
 
All four trusts have outlined their current and future training programme to ensure 
that staff are clear about child protection procedures and that they have received 
safeguarding training to a level that is appropriate to their role. Trust boards receive 
updates on the uptake of training on a regular basis and there is evidence that they 
follow up non-attendance.  
 
 
Signing off the trusts’ own declarations against core standards, 
assuring themselves that they can do so, and do so adequately 
 
In December 2009, all health care providers declared compliance with the 
Standards for Better Health Core Standard C2 on safeguarding for 2009-10 (part 
year). All trust boards receive an annual safeguarding report, along with quarterly 
updates on safeguarding issues.  
 
The Safeguarding Scorecard, jointly produced by Haringey Teaching Primary Care 
Trust and Great Ormond Street Hospital NHS Trust is recognised as innovative 
practice by NHS London, although it currently only provides assurance on school 
nurses and health visitors. The trust plans to roll it out to include other health 
professionals. North Middlesex University Hospital NHS Trust and Whittington 
Hospital NHS Trust should consider developing the collection of safeguarding data 
to ensure that the quality of data is robust enough to allow for simple and clear 
analysis.    
 
Performance management is now embedded across the partnership and auditing 
arrangements introduced in 2009 are comprehensive and thorough at single 
agency and multi-agency levels. The Health Leadership Safeguarding Children 
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Steering Group manages the performance of the joint health action plan and is 
responsible for driving safeguarding within the healthcare setting. The board of 
Great Ormond Street Hospital Trust also receives child protection reports from their 
services in North Middlesex and Haringey. 
 
The Children’s Trust (comprising representatives from Great Ormond Street 
Hospital Trust, Haringey PCT and Barnet, Enfield and Haringey Mental Health 
Trust) is monitoring data and the quality of safeguarding work across the health 
providers, recommending action where shortfalls are identified. To ensure that 
these recommendations are carried forward, the Children’s Trust Executive 
Performance Management Group was established to act as the ‘delivery arm’. This 
demonstrates that progress is being continually monitored at a high level. 
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Conclusion 
 
 
We are satisfied that the trusts have made a clear commitment to improving 
safeguarding in children’s services and they have made significant improvements 
in the area.  
 
All trusts have made good progress with implementing the recommendations. 
Having interviewed staff and reviewed documentary evidence, we have concluded 
that recommendations 1, 3 and 4 have been ‘met’, while recommendations 2 and 5 
have ‘almost been met’, as further work is needed or is currently ongoing in order 
to be fully compliant with the recommendations made in our intervention report.  
 
The key areas that require further attention: 
 
• All four trusts must continue to improve the quality of data collection and 

sharing between the health and social services partnership.  

• All four trusts must implement a system to monitor and improve the attendance 
of clinical staff at multi-agency case conferences. 

• The trusts should continue to monitor their staff vacancies regularly to ensure 
that a sufficient number of appropriately qualified paediatric staff are in place, in 
line with established guidelines. 

 
The trusts have demonstrated that the leadership and management of services are 
sufficient to deliver the necessary improvements that still need to be made as 
noted above and highlighted in the “Priority Actions for Health arising from the 
Safeguarding Plan for Haringey.” 
  
The trusts should continue to embed the changes and ensure that they have robust 
performance monitoring systems in place in relation to safeguarding, so that any 
concerns or issues may be identified and resolved at an early stage. 
 
We would like to thank all four trusts for their assistance and cooperation during 
these enquiries. We will continue to monitor their progress through regular contact 
and through the new system of registration and ongoing compliance with the 
essential standards of quality and safety. 
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